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THE PARLIAMENTARY STANDING COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC WORKS MET AT 

KEMPTON MEMORIAL HALL ON THURSDAY, 21 JANUARY 2016. 

 

 

MIDLAND HIGHWAY SAFETY UPGRADES - KEMPTON TO MELTON 

MOWBRAY STAGE 2 

 

 

Mr ANDREW FOWLER, SENIOR PROJECT MANAGER, Mr DAMIEN DRY, 

PROJECT MANAGER, PROJECT SERVICES, DEPARTMENT OF STATE GROWTH, 

AND Mr JULIUS DOWSON, CIVIL ENGINEER, PITT & SHERRY, MADE THE 

STATUTORY DECLARATION AND WERE EXAMINED. 

 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR (Mr Farrell) - Thank you, gentlemen, for appearing before the committee.  

A committee hearing is a proceeding in Parliament.  This means it receives the protection 

of parliamentary privilege.  This is an important legal protection that allows individuals 

giving evidence to a parliamentary committee to speak with complete freedom without the 

fear of being sued or questioned in any court or place out of parliament.  It applies to ensure 

that Parliament receives the very best information when conducting its inquiries.  It is 

important to be aware this protection is not accorded to you if statements that may be 

defamatory are repeated or referred to by you outside the confines of the parliamentary 

proceedings.  This is a public hearing.  Members of the public and journalists may be 

present and this means your evidence may be reported.  

 

Mr FOWLER - I thank the committee members for taking the time to review the report we 

provided and inspect the site with us today, allowing us to discuss the Kempton to Melton 

Mowbray stage 2 project.  I am the director of the 10-year Midland Highway safety 

upgrade program.   

 

 This is a 5.7 kilometre link in the Midland Highway which will connect the recently 

completed work south of Kempton with stage 1 of Kempton to Melton Mowbray, which 

will be under construction starting in the coming weeks.  It is an important link.  It is an 

area which provides access into the Kempton township with two junctions to the previous 

highway, north and south of the township.  Another significant constraint for us is the 

existing road house, known as Mood Food, at the northern extent of the project. 

 

 Predominantly, this project is consistent with the other upgrades we are doing in that we 

are installing a 2.1 metre central median to separate north- and south-bound traffic.  In the 

centre of that median with be a wire-rope flexible safety barrier.  We are widening 

shoulders out to 2 metres to provide safe run-off areas and emergency stopping areas.  We 

are installing barriers on the outside of the road where we need to protect drivers or errant 

vehicles from roadside hazards.  Where we can we are removing those roadside hazards.  

We are upgrading accesses as we go so we get safe access for whatever design the vehicle 

may be at each access at each location.  We are reshaping the highway to accommodate 

the wider road.   

 

 Along with the safety improvement we will get from this particular upgrade there are also 

efficiency improvements in that we are installing two new overtaking lanes as part of this 

stage 2 project, having recently awarded the contract for stage 1 which will have another 
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two overtaking lanes in it as well.  Kempton to Melton Mowbray as a whole will provide 

four new overtaking lanes.  It is a significant safety improvement in itself by having the 

opportunities, but also separation of north- and south-bound traffic and protecting drivers 

from roadside hazards is the other important safety aspect. 

 

 The budget for the project is $12.5 million, which is a 50 per cent probability estimate.  It 

might cost a little more or a little less but that is where we think it is going to land, allowing 

for additional contingencies - a 90 per cent probability.  Our P90 estimate is $13.5 million.  

This is a project that is funded jointly by the Australian Government and the Tasmanian 

Government - 80 per cent by the Australian Government, 20 per cent by the Tasmanian 

Government.  If something unforseen happens and we need to apply for more funding we 

can do that but we are expecting we would not spend any more than the maximum of 

$13.5 million.   

 

 That budget allows for uncertainty in the commercial pricing of tenderers to a tender that 

is quite late in the construction season.  We would typically like to be putting tenders out 

to market earlier than this but this project was separated from stage 1 because it had the 

complexities I mentioned earlier - accesses into Kempton, so a lot of people living in 

Kempton have an interest in this project, and the Mood Food access, so we had design 

issues there.  We also had a range of opportunities we explored which took time, things we 

could do on this project given its situation that we could not do on others, so we separated 

it.  We are getting it out to the market as soon as we could.  There is no point holding onto 

it until next season.  The industry is still keen to have more work so we are getting this one 

out to market.  It is planned to go out shortly after the hearing, so next Saturday we are 

planning to get the project out to the market. 

 

 Apart from those stakeholder and design complexities, the project is fairly straightforward.  

There are some small structures that need to be widened to accommodate overtaking lanes 

and the wider carriageway.  There is one more significant structure which sits in between 

two overtaking lanes, so it is a constraint that fitted conveniently with the preferred length 

of overtaking lanes so there is no major structural work on this particular part of the project.   

 

 There is very little in the way of environmental constraints.  We do have the permit to take. 

 

Mr DRY - Yes, we do. 

 

Mr FOWLER - That was the only real environmental constraint, with no significant heritage 

constraints either.  Property acquisition is very limited.  As part of the project we are at 

both the northern and southern accesses to Kempton, main street north and south.  We are 

constructing turning areas to allow for any vehicles that need to turn - because they cannot 

turn into an access once the central flexible safety barrier is installed - to turn at a new 

turning facility.  One of those, the one at main street north, required a small amount of 

property acquisition which is going through a fairly straightforward process at the moment.  

It is a project that overall has very little impact on the stakeholders, be they property owners 

or the residents of Kempton or even the Mood Food roadhouse.   

 

 There has been a lot of consultation, I think around six meetings, with various 

representatives of Bennett's Petroleum, who seem quite satisfied with what we are doing.  

We did investigate and test a few different options.  We thought we had options to do 

something a little bit different at Mood Food, but we have resolved to do an upgrade and 
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install what is effectively a typical junction treatment at Mood Food.  It is a significant 

junction on the highway.  There is a lot of traffic in and out.  As well as a typical junction 

treatment we are able to provide separated movement for vehicles heading north out of 

Mood Food.  That makes it a normal junction with the benefit of not having all the 

movement at the junction.  We feel that is a safe and appropriate treatment for that situation 

there with the constraints we have with the location of Mood Food, with the buildings and 

petrol bowsers and such things being so close to the highway, which is difficult for us. 

 

 The overtaking lanes constructed as part of this project will be a northbound overtaking 

lane, which will start north of the main street south junction, and a southbound overtaking 

lane which will start south of the main street north junction.  That provides for vehicles 

coming out of those junctions and going straight into an overtaking lane, which is a 

treatment we're adopting at other junctions as well to provide for slowish vehicles coming 

out of the junctions being able to stay in the slow lane and any vehicles that approach after 

that can come out and then overtake them conveniently in the overtaking lane.  Consistency 

is something that's very important across this program and this is a consistent treatment 

we've adopted. 

 

Mr DRY - Along with the two additional overtaking lanes we are installing we will be 

extending the ones that are currently at the start and end of the project.  From the southern 

junction of Main Street heading south, that overtaking lane will be extended to the current 

project that has recently been completed, the south of Kempton project.  Further to the 

north, leaving the Mood Food roadhouse and heading north, an overtaking lane will be 

installed that will tie into the stage 1 project that borders it to the north.   

 

Mr FOWLER - I think that covers what we want to present initially.  We're happy to take 

questions. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - It is good to see this section is going to join the two previously approved ones 

- one already done and one that is about to start.  It is really important that we finish a 

project, so to speak, rather than have bits and pieces.  I am very happy with most of the 

project.  It is great you're going to have extended entry 'turn left' lanes both at the start of 

Kempton and into Mood Food.  I think that is very important.  Having just driven from 

Kempton to Mood Food, coming into Kempton I slowed down to turn in and had a big 

semitrailer right up against me, and it was the same thing going into Mood Food - there 

was a truck travelling at 110 kph quite impatient at the fact I was slowing down to turn.  

Those longer feed-in lanes being separated will be fantastic and they will lead into double 

lanes going out in both cases.   

 

 I want to ask about consultation with local landowners.  You have had some landowners 

who have lost direct access; not many I understand, but I would like you to take us through 

that, and also those landowners where you have had to acquire private land. 

 

Mr FOWLER - Our consultation on stage 2 links quite neatly with stage 1 so most of the 

property owners who are affected under this project were affected under stage 1, although 

when we consulted with them we also mentioned what was likely to happen in stage 2.  

The stage 2 consultation for this project we are looking at today has been limited as far as 

other stakeholders go.  The main consultation has been with the council due to the potential 

for impact on the town from this project and also with Bennetts Petroleum about Mood 

Food.   
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 An example of the consultation that had already happened before with property owners 

would be Ian McShane, who owns property up to the vicinity of Oatlands, and also Bignall 

who owns property at the northern extent of this project.  The Bignall property was affected 

by stage 1 but they needed to have a turning facility due to the fact there will be a central 

flexible safety barrier across their access to turn if they're coming from the north and to 

turn somewhere to the south, come back and get to their access.  They were keen to know 

what was happening in stage 2 when we were talking about stage 1. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - And they understand the turning facility will mean that in some cases vehicles 

going in and out of there may have to travel further but they can live with that. 

 

Mr FOWLER - That's right.  Not everyone is keen on that but we typically experience a 

journey with stakeholders where initially they think, 'That doesn't suit me, I don't want to 

do that', to accepting that that is the strategy the Government is going with and it's a sound 

strategy, and then understanding that it is not that much of an impact and it is a good 

community benefit, and is something that they just really need to do.  They go from a bit 

of resistance to acceptance to in some cases being an advocate for it and think it is a good 

idea, so it is quite useful. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - The fact that no-one wanted to come and speak to us today speaks for itself 

that you have done that consultation adequately.  The acquisition of private land has not 

been a problem? 

 

Mr FOWLER - No, we are only acquiring land in one area, which is for the turning facility at 

Main Street north.  There we don't own enough land to fit in a turning facility, unlike in 

Main Street south where we have enough land and road reservation there to put in a turning 

facility.  Those facilities, by the way, will be for B-double trucks, the largest vehicles used 

these days.  Some of the properties receive stock and grain and whatever, and they have 

movements with those sorts of vehicles these days, so it has become pretty much our 

design vehicle.  In some cases property owners say they never get B-doubles and all they 

need is semi-trailer access so we might just upgrade an individual access for semi-trailers, 

but the turning facilities allow for B-doubles. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - What about smaller vehicles, will they just be able to do a U-turn there? 

 

Mr FOWLER - They will use the same facilities.  We expect that some vehicles will turn into 

Mood Food, for example, and it will be there as a junction.  We know that the Bennetts 

are not opposed to that.  They see that as a retail opportunity if people turn around there, 

but we cannot direct members of the public to use a private operation as a turning facility, 

so we are providing an independent facility on what will be public land. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - I notice on the eastern side of Mood Food on the road there you have, I think 

you mentioned, heritage trees, which are not going to be touched - is that right?  They don't 

look very old. 

 

Mr FOWLER - We have what is called a pioneer avenue of various trees that were planted at 

different times in commemoration of the end of the Second World War, for example, and 

other areas that have been planted by local groups or families, and there is quite a lot of 

attachment and some of those do have heritage constraints.  We need to go through a 
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process and typically demonstrate that we don't have any prudent or feasible alternative to 

removing trees.  In some areas we will need to remove trees on other projects and we're 

developing a process as to how we do that, which would include replanting, preferably on 

private property.  You restore the same vista after a time, but we don't have trees in the 

road reservation if we can avoid it.  We demonstrated that we didn't have an alternative, 

but we do appreciate that the Mood Food roadhouse is very close to the highway, so if we 

are going to increase the separation between the highway and the roadhouse significantly 

we would take out quite a long length of trees there by the time we get the geometry we 

need to not make curves too severe as we move the road out. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - The good thing about trees is that they regrow. 

 

Mr FOWLER - They do, but there is a process to go through if we are going to remove them 

and often there is local opposition to removing trees, hedgerows, whatever they may be.  

People are very attached to them and an example is our Bagdad project where the 

community is becoming quite vocal now they understand that some hedges - 

 

Ms OGILVIE - The hedgerows, particularly with the animals and everything. 

 

Mr FOWLER - That's right.  Even hedges on government land at the moment they are opposed 

to seeing them go, but in some cases that is what we need to do to achieve the safety 

upgrade. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - As long as we replant. 

 

Mr FOWLER - We have a plan of replanting where it is seen as being the appropriate thing 

to do or there is space and there is not another negative impact from replanting.  We have 

other projects to the north of here where that will be quite a significant issue, where there 

are well-developed hedges, but we need to install a consistent safety upgrade because there 

are safety issues along the length of the highway.  Unfortunately there will be lengths of 

hedges here and there that we will need to remove and we are offering to replant them. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - The main reason I ask that question, as I did on site, is that looking at the 

traffic flow in and out of Mood Food, I think it is fantastic that there is going to be a left-

only going north, and a dedicated left turn in from the south, but I am concerned about the 

junction where now traffic coming from the north is going to turn right and traffic heading 

south is also going to turn right across three lanes now. 

 

Mr FOWLER - Just two lanes. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - Is there going to be a feed-in lane to go south? 

 

Mr DRY - No, there will not be an acceleration lane for right-turn movements going there. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - Again, having just been to Mood Food, when we came out of there there was 

a big truck travelling at 110 kph a fair distance away, so I came very safely onto the road 

but I had to accelerate really fast and even then he was well up close behind me before I 

reached 100 or 110 kph.  I know you are going to have dedicated space for people to come 

off the southbound lane to turn right into Mood Food and at that same intersection, traffic 

having to turn right.  I found it hazardous today with that truck coming along at 110 kph, 
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as traffic does.  I am not going to say I would reject this on that basis.  I want to express 

my concern and have it noted.  It is problematic to me.  If you had four or five cars lined 

up - and there are times of the day where the traffic is not heavy, but there are other times 

of the day, like three hours after the Spirit lands there is a significant number of trucks that 

come down the highway.  Three hours before the Spirit leaves Devonport, a significant 

number of vehicles coming up.  Also morning and night, a significant amount of traffic - 

people travelling, business traffic, travelling to the south.   

 

 At times, it seems to me, you might have a line-up of cars wanting to turn into Mood Food.  

The same number of cars are going to come out of there - because there is nowhere else to 

go - turning right.  I see this as a potential - black spot is probably too harsh a term to say 

- but it is a matter of concern to me.  I wanted to raised that so you keep an eye on that and 

if there is an increase in accidents, you are prepared to think about how you might need to 

fix that. 

 

Mr FOWLER - The department would always monitor that.  If there is an issue, that would 

be attended to.  In this case, if you look at the treatment now and what we are doing after, 

we see it as being a significant improvement in a lot of areas.  There will be a channelised 

right turn coming from the north, so vehicles will no longer be stopping in the traffic lane, 

although the vehicles bearing down behind them - 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - I am not worried about the traffic turning into Mood Food.  I am worried 

about the traffic turning right out of Mood Food, because they are going to have to wait 

for those turning.  They are also going to have to wait for the northbound traffic and then 

take a dive across the two lanes, or into the second lane going south.  It is a worry to me if 

there are vehicles coming from the north travelling at speed.  I am not the traffic engineer.  

I am happy to take expert advice on that.  As a person who travels the road and has just 

experienced going in and coming out of it, I am concerned, but that is the only concern I 

have. 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR - Related to that, are there any other areas in Tasmania - there must be other 

businesses that have similar issues.  I am not sure whether Ashgrove, for example - I went 

past that the other day and I am not sure whether it has the same system.  There must be 

other places. 

 

Mr FOWLER - Ashgrove is very similar.  There are other road houses, such as the two near 

Sassafras.  The department's preference is to have service centres like that in towns, off 

the highway.  It encourages people to spend time in a town and it gets those traffic 

movements using normal junctions.  It gives a bit of diversity, stretches things out and is 

good for the town.  Mood Food and the other accesses I can think of around Sassafras and 

Elizabeth Town, for example, are very close to the highway and you have to mix - 

 

Ms OGILVIE - Yes, it is. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - But they are not at 110 kph. 

 

Mr FOWLER - The ones at Sassafras are but, you are right, the ones at Elizabeth Town are 

not.  They are both in reduced speed environments, 90 kph and 70 kph.  There we have a 

mix of highway movements.  Unlike a normal junction where you enter onto the secondary 

road and speed away, we have vehicles stopping.  We are improving visibility there.  We 
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are lowering the highway.  At the moment, you come up out of Mood Food, so you are 

looking slightly up in the air.  You need to look down to look at the oncoming traffic.  We 

are formalising what is currently a casual arrangement, so people can come in and out from 

either of the access points.  If you are coming out now you need to be looking at who is 

coming out from the other access who might be getting in your path, what size vehicle they 

are, how fast they are, whether you have room to get in front of them.  There are a lot more 

decisions to make.  Whereas, we are putting in contemporary junction treatment for traffic 

volumes, which are equivalent to a normal junction, but we do have the internal movements 

to cater with.  We are trying to deal with that by looking at the priorities of movement, so 

the northbound, left turn in, will have to give way to vehicles that are coming from the 

north and turning into the right, as we have on a lot junctions.   

 

 We appreciate there is a mix of heavy vehicles and light vehicles.  At the moment, the 

business does not do a lot of fuel trade with heavy vehicles, but it gets a lot of vehicles, 

stopping trucks, stopping there for food, et cetera.  There were various alternatives we 

looked at there.  We looked at up to 16 different options, which would solve the issues that 

currently exist.  Without exception, all of those were not preferred by Bennett's Petroleum.  

It felt that they were all a big threat to its business.  Its business is quite sensitive to a 

reduction in trade.  That is why we have settled for a contemporary and universal junction 

treatment, but we have taken one movement out to simplify it, by moving that northbound 

out to the northern access only.   

 

 The department internal traffic managers and our designers have had a close look at this, 

and we are comfortable.  There is still a bit of work to do on the internal line marking and 

delineation of the movements, to ensure that different travel paths do not intersect.  

We need to come up with a final arrangement for queuing and make it as good as we can 

with the constraints we have. 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR - Related to that, I do not imagine there would be a lot of traffic that comes 

from Mood Food back into Kempton being that it is only a small town, but there are 

currently - and there will be with this plan - two entrance/exit points, one at either end of 

the town.  Was any consideration given to cutting those accesses and having one centralised 

in-and-out access to the township? 

 

Mr FOWLER - There was.  Council suggested that in an early meeting in relation to the 

Kempton to Melton Mowbray project as a whole.  We investigated that.  We also 

investigated using Grange Road, which is currently a road that passes underneath the 

highway, and I think it serves only one property.  There is already existing grade separation 

with a sealed road.  That itself had constraints.  It has limited headroom for trucks.  It would 

not suit all vehicles, which can cause conflict if some vehicles can get through and not 

others.  Using that, or even a new access under the highway, would change traffic flow 

within the town, which would most likely upset some residents.  Some would lose the 

convenience they currently have.  Others would see more traffic going past their front door 

than they currently have.  In consultation with council we went predominantly for the 

option of just upgrading, doing a fairly minor upgrade.  Considering we have to upgrade 

past the junctions anyway, just a fairly minor upgrade of the junctions themselves.  It is a 

fairly low-cost upgrade.  It does not prohibit doing any future upgrade if we need to change 

the access arrangements in some way, if there is support from council.  After giving it more 

thought, the council determined it was better to keep the accesses as they are. 
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Ms OGILVIE - Moving on from the design to the project itself, could you articulate for me 

what you think the biggest project risk is?  For example, when you are constructing a 

contingency where you think the possible delta would be. 

 

Mr FOWLER - It is quite a low-risk project.  We were initially carrying contingency for risk, 

such as stakeholder opposition to what we were doing. 

 

Ms OGILVIE - It melted away, though, did it not, because you have the two phases? 

 

Mr FOWLER - It did, so really to a standard treatment that disappeared.  Also a significant 

risk around Mood Food.  We met with Bennett's on Tuesday and it is very happy.  There 

seems to be no sort of concern or reluctance.  A lot of risks have withered away. 

 

Mr DOWSON - I am on section E1.  In the PCPW report we proposed there were no major 

risks to the delivery of this development, or the delivery phase.  We have created a 

risk register, which has a number of pre-construction risks.  There are a number here. 

 

Ms OGILVIE - Just an overview from your perspective, to get a sense of where you think it 

sits. 

 

Mr DOWSON - Based on what the department was saying before around stakeholder 

engagement and involvement, it appears landowners and other stakeholders are fairly 

happy based on the responses they've been getting.  I think someone said before there was 

no request to come and speak at this meeting so it appears stakeholders are fairly happy 

with the project.   

 

 There are general constructions risks which bear on any construction project such as 

inclement weather delays, discovery of artefacts or historic heritage features - for example, 

the sandstone culvert that was uncovered, which we didn't expect.  We have come up with 

mitigation for each of those risks.  There are other risks around construction.  We do a 

geotech investigation to understand the types of materials found along this section of road 

and the types of soils.  There are occasions where the ground is softer than you would 

anticipate but there are treatments for that.  That is a contingency in the estimate as well 

and there would be a provisional quantity in the schedule.  There are also some risks around 

services in the area but we are not impacting on many services in the area.  There is one 

power pole that needs to be relocated and some TasWater and Telstra assets that cross the 

road through an existing culvert.  We have come up with a design which doesn't impact on 

those at all by using a box culvert so it can be built around it.  Unless there was an easement 

which isn't shown on the plans - we did the Dial Before You Dig - it appears we have 

designed for all those. 

 

Ms OGILVIE - So in general terms I am hearing that in the scheme of things this is a low-risk 

project in that sense, in part because it's stage 2 of work that has already been done. 

 

Mr FOWLER - I think that's right.  What started off as being a quite complex project has 

become quite simple and low-risk.  We have broken down all the complex parts and got 

the people who needed to be involved to have a say.  What could have become quite 

protracted and difficult has become quite simple, and that's reflected in the contingency 

sum.  We have a P50 of $12.5 million and only $1 million more for our likely worst-case 

scenario because we don't think there is anything too complicated in this job. 
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Ms OGILVIE - Unless the rains come. 

 

Mr FOWLER - That can extend construction, but typically it's not a cost to the project.  It's a 

delay and we get an extension in time before we realise the benefit of the project but it is 

not really a cost as such.  It is quite a straightforward project now. 

 

Mrs TAYLOR - On the Mood Food issue, do you have crash statistics for those intersections 

in and out of Mood Food now?  I want to make sure we keep crash statistics in future and 

see how they compare. 

 

Mr FOWLER - Yes, we certainly do.  We have crash stats for all the crashes.  In the report 

there I think it includes the last 15 years or so of crashes.  There are several pages in the 

report identifying each crash and its location.  There has been a range of minor crashes at 

Mood Food, but certainly no fatalities in the vicinity. 

 

Mr DRY - From our interpretation a lot of those crashes at Mood Food have been from that 

lack of clarity of who is coming in and who is leaving.  A lot of those are just minor or 

property damage ones, where people have tried to avoid other vehicles coming in.  That 

has been the main source of crashes in this tiny little cluster at Mood Food, given the 

congestion.  Hopefully what we are planning to do here will alleviate that. 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR - On that point, I noticed while we were viewing traffic that there is 

confusion there.  I witnessed a car from the south come in and there was a truck going out 

to turn to the right and the car cut in front of the truck, believing it had the right of way to 

come over there.  I think there is design to clarify that with the exiting highway traffic. 

 

Mr DRY - Yes, that will be the plan.  The signs and line marking we are looking to put in place 

will make sure that traffic gives way to each other and that is clarified, so people entering 

the site will know specifically where they have to go and where they have to hold and wait 

for traffic. 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR - We have a couple of fairly standard questions.  One is that do you believe 

that this project will suit its stated purpose? 

 

Mr FOWLER - Yes, certainly it is consistent with our safety upgrades elsewhere on the 

highway and we are confident we will address the safety issue, particularly the head-on 

crashes - the predominant crash type that causes the fatalities.  We need to have some 

breaks in the barrier to get into junctions and the like, but other than that there will be full 

protection from head-on crashes and also run-off-road crashes with removing hazards and 

installing barriers where we need them. 

 

DEPUTY CHAIR - From your experience, do you feel the amount of money that is being 

directed to this project is money well spent and a sensible use of the taxpayer's money? 

 

Mr FOWLER - Yes, we do; the department certainly does.  This project is right in line with 

what we expect to spend as we go up the highway.  If we can get all projects completed 

for the anticipated cost of this project we can complete our program, so it is certainly in 

line with what we expect to spend and we believe it is good value for money. 
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DEPUTY CHAIR - Thank you very much for taking the time today to show us over the 

project.  The committee certainly appreciates it.  I think there have been a lot of good 

questions and answers and consideration given.  I think members of the committee have 

made their thoughts on the project pretty clear and we can discuss this later on.  I know 

there is some urgency to get moving with it as it's part of the whole project.   

 

 

THE WITNESSES WITHDREW. 


